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Dear Councillor/Officer

Preliminary Response to South Worcestershire Development Plan

The 'Parish Plan Steering Group' comprising of members of the community and parish council has produced the attached document for your consideration.
The group is the same 'Focus Group' that previously prepared the Parish Plan 2007 and Parish Plan Update 2010 and we draw your attention again to these documents.

 I confirm that the response has the support of the Parish Council.
This has been issued as a preliminary response within the suggested timetable, but has been prepared without the benefit of reviewing the consultation information gathered by the three councils in November, a synopsis of which was promised at the meeting on 13th December 2010 or access to the Focus group packs, also promised by 31st December.

Yours sincerely
Mike Davis

Mike Davis
Clerk to the Parish Council

 
LOWER BROADHEATH PARISH COUNCIL 

PRELIMINARY RESPONSE TO THE SOUTH WORCESTERSHIRE DEVELOPMENT PLAN CONSULTATION

INTRODUCTION
The Parish Council has been asked to respond to the South Worcestershire Development Plan Group on how it sees the future of Lower Broadheath. Whilst our Parish Plan covers most issues, this document is a preliminary response to the new ‘South Worcestershire Development Plan,’ (which replaces the ‘South Worcestershire Joint Core Strategy’) that is intended to give communities a greater say in the development of their local economy. The responses given are in line with the Parish Plan 2007 and 2010 update. 1
We welcome the opportunity to contribute to the SWDP, in recognition of the forthcoming Localism Bill. In fact, local people in Lower Broadheath have been actively involved in developing ideas for our village’s future for several years. We hope this initial dialogue will continue in order to enhance the future of our community.

 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

· Current demographic forecasts do not support the population growth anticipated in the Regional Spatial Strategy. (See our paper ‘SWDP Consultation Housing Numbers 2010.’) 

· Wealth creation is needed to support the purchase or renting of additional homes. Economic growth will only be achieved by having a viable infrastructure and by the provision of attractive sites for business development.

· The construction of the Norton Rail/Road Interchange, plus dramatically improved existing and additional cross-river road links, is considered essential. The ‘southern orbital route’ has limitations which are a restriction to the economic prosperity of South Worcestershire, and it will remain in ‘overload’ even after planned cosmetic treatment to junctions.   

· The proposal resulting from the RSS and SWJCS ‘Preferred Options Consultation Paper’ to build 3,500 homes in the parish is totally rejected.

· New small-scale housing and employment growth in the parish is needed for its long-term sustainability. 

· The need to preserve the environment and the strategic gap between Worcester and Lower Broadheath is essential in order to keep the rural character of our village. Retaining good quality grade 2 agricultural land and the amenity of Elgar’s Birthplace are also important.

RESPONSE TO SOUTH WORCESTERSHIRE DEVELOPMENT PLAN

We have responded under four headings: 

· The economy and demographics

· Housing development

· Environmental considerations

· Infrastructure

THE ECONOMY AND DEMOGRAPHICS

The Parish Council welcomes the change from ‘housing led’ to ‘economy led’ planning. It acknowledges the need for the economy to grow both nationally and locally but in such a way that consideration is given to the needs of those that it affects. 

Our Parish Plan shows that although the village is very attractive to retired people, about 50% of those responding to our questionnaire were of working age. Of those working, almost all travel by car to work in Worcester, Malvern, the West Midlands, the South West and London. A small percentage work from home but even these require business travel at times.
A majority of respondents considered employment in the village important (Parish Plan Update 53%). We believe there is a need for:

i. Superfast broadband to encourage people to work from home and be less dependent on travel. 

ii. The provision of ‘Live/ Work’ units to enable people to operate small businesses from home.

Other schemes such as farm diversification projects e.g. Peachley Court and Grange Farm, could encourage employment locally, but any schemes involving HGVs should be rejected, as the local road network is unsuited to an increase in such vehicles. 

The only large-scale employer in the parish is ‘Broadheath Foods’ but this site employs few local people. It generates a large volume of heavy traffic that struggles to cope with the poor transport infrastructure around the west side of Worcester. The parish could not support any further expansion. 

The population growth for South Worcestershire, set out in the RSS, of 24,500 homes between 2006 and 2026 is considered unrealistic and our response to this has been set out in two papers, the ‘New Vision’ published in 2009 and more recently in the ‘SWDP Consultation Housing Numbers 2010.’ This evidence is not repeated here but remains available on our Parish Council web site.(1) The need for additional homes to be built in the parish up to 2026 is accepted (see below). Whilst there is scope for small businesses in the parish, we believe the village will remain essentially a ‘commuter settlement’. 

HOUSING DEVELOPMENT WITHIN THE PARISH
The Parish Council considers some development important to secure the future economic and social prosperity of the area and to retain its much-valued facilities such as the primary school, church, village hall, post office, shop, pubs and restaurant. We are keen to promote a sustainable community.

Building 60 new homes in the parish over the next 15 years is considered reasonable and is supported by respondents to recent questionnaires. The Parish Plan Update 2010 indicated a need for some affordable housing to rent and the provision of ‘shared ownership’ properties but the biggest percentage of respondents wanted outright purchase of homes:  

/over

· Bungalows and houses ranging from 2 to 4 bedrooms priced from £100-£450,000 but the majority being within the £200-£300,000 price group. 

· A limited demand for sheltered accommodation. 

· 7-10 homes for rent or shared ownership (3 of which are already currently under construction) that may be built on exception sites. 

· The remaining 50 dwellings are likely to be taken by existing residents wishing to trade up or down within the parish and by inward migration.         

In its response letter dated 14th April 2010, the Parish Council set out its views to Malvern Hills District Council on development within the village, following consultation with the community and a housing needs survey. The sites identified were broadly in line with those suggested in the ‘Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment’ study of June 2008 and are as follows:

	MHLB06 Heath Nurseries: 
	10 dwellings as an exception site for affordable homes

	MHLB07 Martley Rd /Bell Lane
	30 dwellings*

	MHLB08 Peachley Court Farm
	10 dwellings*

	MHLB10 Strand Cottages
	10 dwellings*

	Total
	60 dwellings


*Numbers reduced to suit location and correspond to Parish Plan consultation.

The 3,500 homes suggested in the RSS and the Preferred Options Consultation Document under SHLA references MHLB09 and MHBL11 (‘West Worcester’) are not acceptable to the Parish. 97.5% of respondents to the Parish Plan Update 2010 opposed these plans, whilst an earlier survey of the whole village in May 2009 to which two thirds of the adult residents responded, showed an overwhelming 97.7% opposed the scheme.

The existing settlement boundary is very tight and if some of the sites suggested in the ‘Strategic Housing Land Availability Study’ are to be included then it will be necessary to review the boundary. In the Parish Council’s view the sites suggested (other than MHLB09 and 11) are sustainable but consider the densities should be reduced.

ENVIRONMENTAL CONSIDERATIONS 

The strategic gap between Worcester and Lower Broadheath has been an important issue in previous local plans and removing it would completely destroy the character of Lower Broadheath as a village. 94% of respondents to the Parish Plan considered this issue to be of the utmost importance. Giving up this land would clearly be seen as capitulation to Worcester City’s apparent desire to grow at the expense of greenfield sites in adjoining districts. Based on its past record, we believe the city is unlikely to attract significant new employment in the so-called ‘West Worcester’ housing development area. Building lots of new houses in the strategic gap would simply add to the already severe congestion in St Johns and around the southern orbital route and drive people away to more attractive shopping and employment centres.
Furthermore, it would permanently remove good quality agricultural land and important trees and hedgerows normally considered so significant by planners. It is also home to numerous protected bird and animal species. This area of land also forms part of the flood plain to Laugherne Brook, which is liable to serious flooding even without the burden of additional development.

Elgar’s Birthplace is an essential element of local tourism and removing the strategic gap and its surrounding open countryside would clearly destroy the magic of this important facility – not just for South Worcestershire but also for the whole country.   

INFRASTRUCTURE

The economy of South Worcestershire is dependent on good quality infrastructure – hospitals and health centres, education establishments, sports facilities and particularly transport. Employment will not be attracted to the area unless dramatically improved cross-river road links are provided – as demonstrated by the scarcity of large-scale employers to the west of the river. The barrier to business that the river presents is illustrated by the failure to find an employment use for the Kay's site and the empty business units in Weir Lane. 

Simply introducing more bus lanes on Worcester’s streets, when there is a poor take up of the current park and ride schemes, and carrying out cosmetic improvements to the southern orbital road – as suggested by Worcestershire County Council – is not an answer. There remain serious concerns about the blocking of the southern orbital route to the emergency services and further housing development will only exacerbate this problem. WCC’s LTP3 fails to address all these matters and following consultation, the Council was forced to acknowledge that the current proposed improvements were only intended to deal with existing traffic problems and not those created by additional development. In our opinion, it will fail to do even this. It is unlikely that the national economic situation will improve greatly during the period of this review and therefore, unless very substantial new funds are made available to support the infrastructure, no such housing plans for any location to the west of Worcester dependent on the completion of the orbital road should be approved by the South Worcestershire Development Plan Group. 

Small-scale housing development in Lower Broadheath is sustainable without improved infrastructure. However, as the EIP Inspector concluded, no large-scale development should be approved for any location to the west of Worcester unless a substantial investment in infrastructure, especially roads, is made. 

However, we believe that a strategic vision encompassing the construction of a major transport interchange at Norton Parkway could revolutionise the economic prospects of South Worcestershire. By integrating rail and lorry services, providing public transport to Birmingham and the south and with a huge ‘low parking charge’ car park (complete with electric car charging facilities) it would encourage commuters on to the railways. Taken together with the dualling of the Cotswold line, east-west train services and access to London would be improved. The site would act as a magnet for new employment and make a serious case for upgrading the southern orbital road, complete with dual carriageways and ‘flyovers’ at all major junctions. However, even this is unlikely to attract employment opportunities to the west of the river for reasons previously stated. This is what we urge the SWDP to concentrate on in developing a major economy-led plan for South Worcestershire. 

CONCLUSION

Lower Broadheath Parish Council has already provided much of the information included here in its Parish Plan 2007 and Parish Plan Update 2010. It is repeated in this report simply to restate the community’s views to the South Worcestershire Development Plan Group. Whilst the majority of the comments apply to Lower Broadheath, the Parish Council also considers it is essential that the SWDP reviews the demographic basis currently being used as a basis for planning in South Worcestershire and in which the population projections are clearly overstated.

Issued by the Parish Council of Lower Broadheath, 28/1/2011.

(1) http://www.worcestershire.gov.uk/MyParish. Select Lower Broadheath, click on Consultation Papers.







	





Date: 28th January 2011		
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